
 
 

Land Bank 
 

Tuesday, September 19, 2023, 6:00 p.m. 
 

Memoria Auditorium 208 N. Washington Ave. 
 

Agenda 
 
 
ROLL CALL  
 
APPROVAL OF MINUTES 
 
AUDIENCE PARTICIPATION 

• Kevin Cooper – Crestview Heights  
• Sampayo Capital Group – Crestview Heights  

 
REPORTS OF BOARD AND STAFF  
 
NEW BUSINESS 

 
OLD BUSINESS  
 
ADDITIONAL BUSINESS  
 
ADJOURN 

 



 

  

 The Land Bank Board met in Wellington, Kansas on August 15, 2023 at 6:00 p.m., in the City Council Room, 

City Administration Center. 

 The Pledge of Allegiance was led by Chairman Rick Roitman. 

Land Bank Board of Trustee members Kevin Dodds, Robert Hamilton, Guy Leitch, Rick Roitman, Joe Soria, 

Mike Westmoreland and Jim Valentine were all present at roll call.  

 Members of the City Staff present were City Manager Jeff Porter, City Clerk/Finance Director Heidi Theurer, 

City Attorney Shawn DeJarnett, and Police Chief Tracy Heath. 

  Approval of Minutes 

 Trustee Hamilton made a motion to approve the minutes from June 20, 2023 as presented. Trustee Leitch 

second. The motion carried.  

  Audience Participation 

 Wellington residence Kevin Cooper, who lives in Crestview Heights Addition addressed the Trustees. He 

has three lots in the development and has been waiting for the undeveloped land to go up for tax sale. His goal is to 

purchase additional land to move his beehives farther away from his house and children, plus plant more fruit trees. 

For the past couple of years, he has been mowing three extra lots near his home. He’s confused about why the Land 

Bank is taking these lots off the tax roll. Kevin was told by City Manager Porter there is a developer interested in 

the lots; he understands the goal is to get properties back on the tax roll. These lots are a major undertaking, and the 

history of the lots has not been positive. Taxes & specials have been wiped clean in the past during tax sales. 

Adding up all the tax sales plus the current taxes owed totals over $355,000 that the City has lost. If we are going to 

get into another partnership with a contractor, how does the City know this won’t happen again and history repeats 

itself? The City has required other local businesses to obtain a bond to cover the specials in recent years. Is the City 

going to make this a requirement of a new contractor? Lots are very small, which is why this development has not 

worked in the past. Twenty-two homes cannot fit in this development. The average ad valorem tax is $1,500 per 

year; it would take fifteen years to recoup this amount.  

Trustee Dodds stated the city is not losing the money, but it should be the county's loss. Kevin Cooper said 

the figure he used is special taxes which is paid to the City. Multiple entities lost money- the school, city, etc. 

Dodds said council did not abate the specials in the past meeting, they simply delayed them.  

Trustee Hamilton asked Kevin what he would like to see done with the lots. Kevin wants his bee hives 300 

feet instead of 150 from his house. Forty or Fifty houses built in that addition would have been great, but it just has 

not worked out.  

Kevin mentioned the 1826 W. 8th Street lot. This individual property could have a home built on it. The 

problem is nobody wants to build on several lots. He is not arguing that a developer would want to come to town, 

build homes, and in turn sell properties.  

Trustee Westmoreland asked about the fact that multiple developers are interested in the online Sumner 

Newscow article. Chairman Roitman indicated he had mentioned this in past meetings. 



                                                                                                                                               

 

  New Business 

 Chairman Roitman said the Trustees have a new donation consideration at 1309 N. B Street. It is a vacant 

lot. In his opinion it would be attractive to a builder. Chairman Roitman made a motion to approve the donation. 

Trustee Dodds seconded the motion. Upon roll call vote, those voting “AYE” were Trustees Soria, Westmoreland, 

Dodds, Hamilton, Leitch and Valentine. There were no “NAY” votes. The motion carried.  

  The second item is the abatement of special assessments on the Crestview Heights properties and 1101 Myles 

Drive. Chairman Roitman said the Council voted to defer specials two weeks ago on Crestview Heights. He has an 

unsigned letter of intent in his hand from a proposed developer; however, he will not divulge the name. Roitman 

stated he wants to re-amortize the specials; however, a decision is not needed at this time.  

 Debbie Norris, Sumner County Clerk, said the specials currently due or past due sunset in the 2023-24 tax 

year. She inquired whether the Council will require past due specials be paid along with any new specials for 

infrastructure. Once specials are removed, because they technically cannot be paused in their system, then each 

amount will need to be hand-keyed back onto each property. The City’s portion is $115,000. Chairman Roitman 

believes once twenty-two houses are built, in the $200,000-$250,000 range, then the taxes would be more than $1,500 

per year. Multiply that out and it’s roughly $60,000 per year, which is not an insignificant amount in his opinion. He 

hopes to get the contractor to pay for some of the costs, instead of the City and then accessing special taxes to the 

property owners. More discussion was held on the story posted on Newscow.  

 Trustee Soria asked Kevin Cooper if he is interested in buying some of the lots. Kevin said he would be 

required to pay all the current ad valorem and special taxes. Chairman Roitman countered saying he would only have 

to pay the specials. Trustee Westmoreland stated the Land Bank Trustees would need to make that determination. 

 Chairman Roitman brought up the Myles Drive property next; he said the lot is not worth $13,881 due to it 

being in a floodplain. He believes a neighbor may be interested in purchasing it, but not for this amount. In his 

opinion, specials should not have been allocated to this lot. The trustees will vote on it at the next meeting. Trustee 

Dodds clarified it would be a Council decision. 

 Chairman Roitman wants to be the Land Bank representative for the tax sale next Tuesday. Trustee Dodds 

finds it irregular to nominate oneself, thus he made the motion to nominate Chairman Roitman. Trustee Leitch 

seconded. All trustees agreed in a voice vote.  

ADJOURN       

  A motion was made to adjourn and was seconded. The motion carried. 

        Approved and filed this day September 19, 2023. 

_________________________  

 Chairman 

_________________________  

Secretary 



                                                             

                                                                                                                      
  

Memorandum 

 
To:            Land Bank Trustees 

From:          Jeff Porter, City Manager 

Date:            September 15, 2023 

Re:               Property Tax Information 

 
For the agenda, Chairman Roitman has invited representatives of Sampayo Captial Group to 

discuss their vision for the Crestview Heights subdivision. This group is working in partnership 

with the City of Arkansas City to develop a new affordable housing subdivision in the southeast 

section of the community.  

 

Attached is the letter of intent submitted by the firm and some information about the project 

presented to the City Commissioners in Arkansas City. 












